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October 25, 2018


The Honorable Joe McDermott
Chair, King County Council
Room 1200
C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember McDermott:

This letter transmits an ordinance that enacts five memoranda of agreement that will enable King County to continue to provide fully insured and self-insured medical, dental, vision, long-term and short-term disability, accidental death and dismemberment, and life insurance programs for all represented King County employees represented by labor organizations that have agreed to participate in negotiations as members of the Joint Labor Management Insurance Committee (JLMIC) and to any non-represented employees identified by King County deemed eligible to receive these benefits.

The County’s Strategic Plan goals of achieving economic sustainability with respect to labor costs, and its goals of recruiting, retaining, and developing quality employees, is advanced by the enclosed ordinance.  If approved, this ordinance will ratify the King County and JLMIC Insured Benefits memoranda of agreement for the period of January 1, 2019, through December 31, 2020.  This agreement covers all represented King County employees except those represented by the Amalgamated Transit Union, Local 587, the King County Police Officers Guild, the Puget Sound Police Managers Association and the Technical Employees’ Association (Department of Transportation - Staff, Interest Arbitration) since they have separate insured benefits agreements.

The County’s JLMIC negotiates benefits for all employees represented by labor organizations participating in the committee.  Non-represented employees traditionally receive fully insured and self-insured benefits, the same benefits as provided represented employees pursuant to JLMIC negotiations.

The JLMIC agreed to extend the 2019 plan design agreements (e.g., deductibles, annual maximum out-of-pocket cost, copays, and coinsurance) for the Health Maintenance Organization Plan (HMO), Preferred Provider Organization Plan (PPO) and Accountable Health Network Plan (AHN) through 2020.  The 2019 plan designs for the HMO, PPO and AHN plan had been adopted by ordinance 18646 on February 5, 2018.  The JLMIC further agreed that the monthly funding rate King County paid in 2018 on behalf of each eligible employee, $1,524, would remain the same for 2019 and 2020.  In addition to the base medical plan designs for 2019 and 2020, the JLMIC agreed to reinstate the early retiree subsidy that was discontinued in 2017, enhance the hardware allowance under the vision plan from $130 to $200 every 24 months, reduce the waiting period to 90 days from 180 days for the long-term disability plan, and offer an optional, employee paid short-term disability plan.

The settlement reached is a product of good faith collective bargaining between King County and the majority of King County labor organizations.  The agreement compares favorably with other health benefits agreements and is within our capacity to finance.  This agreement has been reviewed by the Office of the Prosecuting Attorney, Civil Division.

Thank you for your consideration of this ordinance.  This important legislation keeps King County’s fiscal stewardship commitment to the public by managing its costs in a sustainable and predictable manner.

If you have questions, please contact Megan Pedersen, Director, Office of Labor Relations, at 206-263-2898.

Sincerely,



Dow Constantine
King County Executive
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